
 

 
 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

Fall 2006 Newsletter 
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

Table of Contents  
 

From the Riverkeeper…..1 
The News……………….2 
The Political Season. . . . 3 
Bacteria in Our Rivers… 4 
Living Green……………5 
 

 
From the Riverkeeper 

 
This summer has been a busy one.  In June, I attended 
the annual conference of the Waterkeeper Alliance in 
San Francisco.  The Waterkeeper Board of Directors 
approved three new Waterkeepers in the Chesapeake 
watershed.  We discussed the impact of the first 
important environmental case decided by the U.S. 
Supreme Court since President Bush’s first two 
appointees took their seats on the Court and we learned 
about what other Waterkeepers are doing around the 
country.  We stayed in dormitories at San Francisco 
State University and enjoyed an evening with food 
prepared by famous California chef Alice Waters at a 
former Army barracks at Fort Baker on the Pacific 
Ocean. 

 
The high spirits fostered by the annual conference were 
dimmed when I  
returned to learn about the frightening outbreak of 
bacterial infections in people who had been exposed to 
our rivers.  Then we had to react to a surprise proposal 
by the County to amend the county critical area law in 
ways that, in my view, would only make it easier to 
develop property in the critical area.  Spirits were lifted 
again when we  
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
learned that, at our request, the county had required 
removal of a private pier that had been built illegally 
across publicly owned wetlands at Franklin Point. 

 
You have no doubt noticed from the signs sprouting like 
wildflowers along the roadsides that it is again the 
political season.  For the reasons discussed below, it is 
more important than ever that we inform ourselves on 
the candidates’ positions on the issues, and that we vote. 

 
There are a number of important and interesting events 
coming up this fall.  Please check the calendar section of 
our website.  As I write this, tropical storm Ernesto’s 40-
knot winds are driving a sheet of cold rain horizontally 
against our house.  I just keep thinking how we have at 
least two more months of mostly beautiful weather to 
enjoy the rivers. 

 
See you on the river. 

 
 

The News 
 
1. Success at Franklin Point 

 
Last December Mike Shay sent me aerial photos of 
Franklin Point showing what looked like a pier 
extending across pristine marsh from a private home to 
the shallow waters of Deep Creek.  Comparison with a 



similar photo from three years earlier showed no pier.  
After confirming that the marsh was part of the state-
owned property that many of you participated in saving, 
we began the effort of trying to get the state to do 
something about it. 

 
It was late winter before I found a state official who 
seemed to have an interest in correcting the situation.  
By late spring the state completed its investigation and 
sent the builder a threatening letter.  By summer, it was 
gone.  Sometimes the system works. 
 

2. The Supreme Court – Clearly Confusing 
 

Environmental lawyers have been holding their 
collective breath to see how the Supreme Court, with its 
two new appointees, will treat important environmental 
issues.  The first such case to be heard with Justices 
Roberts and Alito on the court was decided in June.  The 
issue was whether the Federal Clean Water Act regulates 
waters, such as non-tidal wetlands, that are not directly 
connected to navigable waters. 

 
The answer is no clearer now than it was before the 
decision.  A majority of justices could not agree on a 
single majority opinion.  The new justices were, as 
expected, in favor of limiting the scope of the Clean 
Water Act.  Justice Kennedy, who often votes with the 
more conservative justices, became the swing vote, 
saving the law from more serious weakening.  It will 
take years before we know the real impact of the 
decision and of these new justices. 

 
Waterkeeper Alliance, on behalf of Waterkeepers around 
the country, participated in the case. 
 

3.  Critical Area Update 
 
As noted in the June Newsletter, the University of 
Maryland School of Law conducted a study concluding 
that there are major shortcomings in the enforcement of 
the Critical Area Act at both the state and local level.  In 
June, the County attorney for Anne Arundel County 
proposed changes in the county critical area law.  The 
proposed changes did not address the problems 
identified by the University of Maryland and included 
other provisions that could result in more development 
in the buffer zone.  We opposed the county’s proposal in 
written comments and at public meetings.  The county 
has dropped the proposal, at least for this term of the 
County Council.  We will attempt to work with our 
councilman and the next county executive for 
constructive change. 

 
 
 

4.  Restoration 
 
We recently received notice that our application 

for funding for the first phase of a shoreline restoration 
project at Shady Cove Natural Area, near Parish Creek, 
has been approved.  The survey, design and permitting 
phase of the project will take place this fall and winter. 

 
Richard Crenshaw has designed a program to survey our 
submerged aquatic grasses.  This spring, volunteers 
looked for grasses and mapped the types and locations.  
The effort will be repeated this fall.  It appears that 
funding may be available to continue the program next 
year.  One of the goals of the program is to identify areas 
where planting or seeding could restore submerged 
grasses.  If you would like to help with the survey, 
please e-mail: richard@maggiesmusic.com. 

 
5. New People 

 
We now have three new Waterkeepers in the 
Chesapeake Watershed.  Dick Tettelbaum is now 
the Choptank Riverkeeper;  Jeff Keble is the 
Shenandoah Riverkeeper; and Eliza Smith Steinmeier is 
the Baltimore Harbor Waterkeeper.  These additions 
bring the number of Chesapeake Waterkeepers to 15. 

 
Starting this month, West/Rhode Riverkeeper has a new 
full-time Volunteer Coordinator.  Her name is Erica 
Shriver and she is a recent graduate from Waynesburg 
College in Pennsylvania.  She comes to us through the 
AmeriCorp program and will be with us for one year.  
Her responsibilities will include developing and 
managing the West/Rhode Riverkeeper’s volunteer 
program.   

 
The Political Season 

 
After serving as West/Rhode Riverkeeper for more than 
a year and a half, I am convinced that the County 
Executive has more impact on our environment and our 
quality of life than any other elected or appointed 
official.  My vote for a new County Executive will be 
the most important vote I cast this year.  On August 29, 
2006, we co-sponsored a candidates’ forum, attended by 
all of the candidates for county executive.  At least 200 
people were in the audience. 

 
If you missed the forum, you can review the candidates’ 
responses to eight general questions on environmental 
issues by going to the “News and Info” section of our 
website.  As noted in our Special Summer Newsletter, 
you will find more information about the candidates on 
their websites, and endorsements of the candidates on 
websites maintained by the Maryland Chapter of the 



Sierra Club, Anne Arundel Group, the Blue Crab Project 
and the Maryland League of Conservation Voters.  

 
Also, the ballot will contain an initiative that, if 
approved, would prevent the Governor from selling state 
parkland without the consent of the General Assembly. 
We recommend a vote in favor of the initiative in order 
better to assure that publicly owned open space will be 
preserved. 
 
The results of this election are VERY IMPORTANT to 
the health of our rivers.  PLEASE VOTE! 

 
Bacteria in our Rivers 

 
Many of you have read in the newspapers about one man 
who died and two others who contracted serious 
bacterial infections from, they believe, contact with 
water in the West and Rhode Rivers after the major 
storms at the end of June.  As a result of those reports, in 
July we began weekly testing for bacteria at six sites. 

 
The County Department of Health tests for bacteria 
weekly at five sites in the Rhode River, and monthly at 
three sites in the West River.  Some of our test sites 
overlap with those of the county. 

 
We and the county test for enterococci bacteria.  The 
presence of this bacterium indicates that other bacteria 
associated with human and animal waste also may be 
present.  The most common symptoms associated with 
these types of bacteria are vomiting and diarrhea. 

 
The bacteria that affected the three people mentioned 
above were not in this category.  It is possible that they 
occur naturally or that they came from another source.  
Neither the county nor the Riverkeeper tests for these 
bacteria.  We cannot say with certainty whether these 
three cases of infection demonstrate an increase in the 
presence of the other more dangerous bacteria or 
whether these cases are merely a coincidence.  Some 
believe that this summer’s high water temperatures, high 
nutrient loads and consequent high levels of algae have 
created conditions favorable to these bacteria. 

 
Over the coming months we will try to learn more about 
these bacteria including where they come from and 
whether testing for them is feasible. Until more is 
known, it continues to be our advice that you should 
avoid water contact whenever: 

 
1.   The county closes an area to swimming. 
2. You have cuts, scrapes or puncture wounds. 
3.  After a heavy rain. 
4.  Water temperatures reach the mid-80s and      

the water is very murky or algae are present. 

We plan to test for enterococci again next year.  We will 
sample weekly at about 12 sites.  We would like to 
sample at all community beaches and piers and to have a 
community contact in each community who will give the 
community appropriate notice if we find high levels of 
bacteria.  If your community would like to participate in 
the program, please contact: 
Bob@westrhoderiverkeeper.org. 

 
Living Green 

 
From time to time, we will include articles that cover 
suggestions for how we all can minimize our adverse 
impact on our environment.  Below is a link to an article 
on our website describing how boaters can minimize 
their impact on the water.  The article was prepared by 
volunteer Chuck Hulick.  Thanks, Chuck. 
 
http://westrhoderiverkeeper.org/Boat%20Owner.pdf 
 
 
 
Upcoming Events on the West/Rhode Rivers 

 
1.  West Rhode Riverkeeper & Patuxent Riverkeeper 
Host a  Sustainable Food Kayak Tour 
 
The West/ Rhode Riverkeeper, in partnership with the 
Patuxent Riverkeeper, will host a Sustainability Lunch 
and Kayak Tour on Saturday, October 14, 2006 from  
10:00 a.m.– 3:00 p.m.     
 
Please join us for a kayak tour of the Rhode River and an 
opportunity to learn more about the importance of 
sustainability and how your food choices are not only 
healthy for your body but also for the environment.   
 
We will launch the kayak’s with an assigned guide at the 
Smithsonian Environmental Research Center in 
Edgewater, MD and paddle along the scenic Rhode 
River and Muddy Creek to Ivy Neck Farm to enjoy a 
delicious organic lunch on the site of Ivy Neck’s 
Community Supported Agriculture program.   Here we 
will learn the meaning of sustainability, how to find food 
that is grown or prepared sustainable as well as how 
individual initiative to protect the environment can bring 
about change.   
 
Ivy Neck Farm is located on the Rhode River. The farm 
is committed to producing clean food, protecting the 
Bay, and improving the land for wildlife and future 
farming.  The Community Supported Agriculture 
Program (CSA) connects families to local farms.  
Customers pay in advance to receive weekly boxes of 
produce delivered to convenient locations.   
 



Trip fees include guide, food, water, kayaking, 
equipment and informational materials about Maryland 
sustainable resources.  To register please contact Amy 
Colhoun, Program Director, West/Rhode Riverkeeper:  
410-507-6028, amy@westrhoderiverkeeper.org. 
$65/person.  
 
2.  The Chesapeake Bay Foundation Oyster Restoration 
Center Open House 
 
The Chesapeake Bay Foundation will hold an Open 
House on September 14, 2006 from 3:00 p.m. – 8:00 
p.m. at the Oyster Recovery Facility at Discovery 
Village.  The free event will include tours of the oyster 
setting facility and state-of-the-art oyster restoration 
vessel, the R/V Patricia Campbell, as well as, provide 
opportunities to learn how CBF and other partners are 
working to restore the Chesapeake’s native oyster, and 
to see how you can get involved.  Kayaking will be 
available from 6:00 p.m. – 9:00 p.m. courtesy of 
Discovery Village.  To R.S.V.P. email or call Laurie 
Buie, lbuie@cbf.org or 443-482-2174. 
 
Support your Riverkeeper 
 
It’s not too late to support the West/Rhode Riverkeeper 
with your $10 donation.  Purchase a $10 raffle ticket for 
this handmade bench made from reclaimed Douglas fir 
and pitch pine, by Rhode River artist, Brice Colhoun.  

Click on the link below to purchase your ticket.  The 
drawing will be held on October 1, 2006. 
 
http://www.westrhoderiverkeeper.org/raffle.shtml 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 


